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Council on Admissions, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS)

Annual Report 2007-2008 Academic Year

J. Gayle Mericle, Chair

Meetings:  The Council met every Thursday during the academic year.  The agenda included policy issues and student appeals.  In addition, there were special meetings the weeks prior to the beginning of the fall and spring semesters and four meetings over the summer addressing student appeals only.  For each regular meeting, minutes were prepared and placed in the CAGAS folder on the electronic bulletin boards.

Members:   
Voting members: Tawnya Adkins-Covert , Colleen Combs (Fall Semester), Jason Connor, William Cupples (Spring), Rumen Dimitrov, Richard Filipink, SGA Representative Annette Glotfelty, Robert Intrieri (Vice Chair), Ilon Lauer, Byoung J. Lee, Gayle Mericle (Chair),  SGA representative Kyle Pletsch, Richard Thurman, Tara Westerhold, 

Ex-officio members:  Judi Dallinger, Earl Bracey, Deann Combites, Angela Lynn, Eric Campbell, Kelly Morris, Jennifer Grimm, Candace McLaughlin. 

CAGAS Secretary: Mary Erlandson

Admissions Subcommittee:  As specified in our new freshman admissions standards, decisions on borderline students were referred to a subcommittee of CAGAS.  This subcommittee met on a majority of Tuesdays during the academic year. The subcommittee consisted of three or four voting members of CAGAS including the chair, the vice-chair, one or two other members (volunteering on a rotation system), and two ex-officio members:  Eric Campbell (Office of Admissions) and Kelly Morris (Spring) (OAS). 

Academic Integrity Subcommittee: If resolution of an Academic Integrity violation charge is not made between the faculty member and accused student, the case is advanced to a departmental level hearing. If the outcome there is appealed by either party, the case is heard by a College level committee. Should either side desire to appeal it further, the case is sent to CAGAS, where an ad hoc committee chaired by the Vice Chair of CAGAS reviews the information and brings their findings and recommendation before the entire body of the Council for a vote. In the 2007-2008 Academic year, CAGAS heard two such appeals.   

Student Appeals:  The types of appeals heard by the Council, and the number of each are as follows.  There were 65 petition substitution waiver requests (for overloads, second bachelor’s degrees, gen ed waivers/substitutions, etc.) (37 approved – 56.9%).  Late withdrawal requests totaled 157 (96 approved- 61.1%).  147 late add requests were considered (136 approved-92.5%).  Freshmen and transfer applicants who appealed their denial to the university totaled 71 (20 approved – 28%).  There were 76 students who were appealing for readmission due to their being suspended or dismissed (25 approved – 32.8 %).  14 appeals were to participate in the New Start program, 9 were approved.  Program change requests (e.g., change of section, to/from pass-fail) equaled 22 (19 approved- 86.4% were approved).   The Council also considered 421 changes of grades (419 approved- 99.3% approved) and 43 cases of academic integrity incidents which were confirmed and reported to Student Judicial. There were also 7 cases of Falsification of Admission Application charges, with 5 being upheld, and 2 being vacated.   

Guests: In an attempt to strengthen and expand faculty governance and to clarify the role of CAGAS, the Council invited numerous administrators, staff, and faculty to address the Council and participate in question and answer sessions.  Among those who attended meetings were Provost Thomas (Spring Semester), Athletic Director Van Alstine, Tracy Scott, Director of Student Development and Orientation, Alan DeRoos, Registrar, Tim Sheridan, Student Judicial Programs, Candace McLaughlin, Office of Academic Services, Peggy West, Jim Schmidt, Lea Monahan, Karen Helmers, and several other guests.

Additionally, Chair Mericle attended several meetings throughout the University to help clarify the role of CAGAS, clarify University Policy, and/or receive feedback about proposed policy changes.  

Policy Issues:  The lion’s chare of policy discussions for CAGAS this year concerned FYE. Dr. Dallinger presented the administration’s proposal that courses in the FYE program be made a graduation requirement.  The request precipitated several hours of CAGAS discussion over multiple meetings, with a formal report/recommendation being written for presentation to Faculty Senate outlining problematic areas and concerns. CAGAS unanimously voted for the recommendation that FYE not become a graduation requirement. When originally presented at Faculty Senate, a super majority of the senators voted to accept this CAGAS recommendation. During the Spring semester, President Rock of Faculty Senate directed CAGAS to reconsider FYE as an Enrollment requirement. The problems and concerns originally forwarded by CAGAS were still extant, but Faculty Senate voted to approve FYE as an Enrollment requirement.

During the Spring semester, the purpose and need for the Constitutional Examination requirement was explored. The original rationale for the university requirement in this area was discovered to be based in the “Normal” school origins of Western. As High School students had to take and pass the Constitution examination, their prospective teachers had to demonstrate proficiency in the area. A majority of students currently enter WIU with the exam passed, thereby waiving the requirement. The Council reviewed the issue, and voted to recommend to faculty Senate that the requirement be removed. Faculty Senate did accept this recommendation.

Other policy issues briefly visited by CAGAS included wording to separate the Graduate withdrawal policy from the undergraduate withdrawal policy as brought forward by Assistant Provost Barb Bailey, the raising of GPA requirements to bring internship requisites in line with the rest of the program for Kineseology, and clarification of wording for the two different iterations of the BSN programs.  

As retiring chair, Dr. Mericle would like to formally thank all the members of CAGAS, both voting and ex officio, and the Registrar’s Office personnel for all their hard work and diligence in fully and seriously considering every item brought before them. The few words in this annual report do not reflect the time and effort commitment made by every serving member of CAGAS. I commend their service to the Faculty Senate.       

